Maunby, Newby Wiske and South Otterington Parish Council
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held virtually at 7.30pm on Thursday 22nd April 2021 

Present: Councillors: I. Glover (Chairman), K. Bowe (Vice Chairman), C. Newton, V. Gillson, K. Johnston, M. Harland, T. Brett, A. Shore, District Councillor B. Phillips and County Councillor B. Baker.
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	Apologies: Andrew Shore

Minutes of Last Meeting
Approval of minutes of last meeting on 18/03/21 by Celia Newton and Keith Bowe 

Matters arising from previous minutes

a. AJ1 Road Safety Scheme (update inc MVAS signs, living wall, speed limit outside church/school)

MVAS Signs

There is a delay obtaining the batteries which the company is looking into, they were originally scheduled to arrive this month but now it is likely to be end of June or early July. There is also a delay in installing the posts which has been put off until the end of May.

Living Wall

The wall was erected as planned on the 8th April and everyone agreed that it looked good and are pleased with the end result. A huge thanks to Iain and Keith for building the frame and The Duke of Edinburgh volunteers who have painted it green so it blends into the surroundings.

Various people have watered the plants as the weather has been dry lately. (until the irrigation system is fitted) When the PC hand it over the school will take over the maintenance and care of the wall.

Speed Limit

Celia is disappointed that highways are unlikely to lower the speed limit to 20mph along The Avenue. This was at the heart of the road safety scheme project and without it we cannot get funding to display the children’s signs or teach the children on road safety. Iain suggested asking the landowners if we could display the signs on their property as an option however this option would not be funded.

Celia is still waiting for the information from the Freedom of Information. They have acknowledged that they are five days over their response time. Celia will resend request if there haven’t replied by Monday. 

Celia wanted advise whether she should push Stanley Lumley for support. He hasn’t responded to Celia’s email and it is assumed that he will not go against the official decision already made by NYCC. Cllr Phillips thought it is unlikely that Stanley will oppose the decision made by NYCC but Celia and Cllr Phillips thought it is worth sending another email to gain support. 

Cllr Phillips commented that it is difficult to change a speed limit. 

b. Grit bin for Maunby

Keith has not yet heard back from highways. This will be removed from the agenda and added at the back end of the year. 

c. Maunby Village Green Sign

Keith and Ken have repaired the sign and put it back up. 

d. Hole Appeared on Maunby Village Green

Ken informed councillors that there were no markings on the Highways map to show there was an outstanding incident, Ken had put it back on at the beginning of march. It has been assigned a job number and highways have concluded the job on 24/03/21 saying that it needs a camera down the drain. There are still barriers around it, however no action seems to have been taken. 

Clerk to send an email to highways seeking timescales to when we can see this matter resolved.

e. Footpath Between South Otterington and Thornton le Moor

The person that originally raised this issue had wrote to Kevin Hollinrake, Kevin contacted Keith who expressed the PC was supportive of reinstating the footpath. Kevin had got a response from highways that stated the criteria had changed since the footpath was there and no funds are available. Cllr Baker had asked Highways to investigate where the footpath actually was. Cllr Baker had successfully funded Sowerby Gateway footpath with the locality budget which is a similar situation.   

There was some discussion as to where the original footpath lay. As the PC remembers it came on the caravan side right down to Martin’s, there never was a footpath across the railway bridge. 

Keith wondered if there are any funding schemes available for NYCC to apply to and thought towns are more likely to get funding than rural areas. 

To prove there is space for a footpath and to show we are making an effort the PC decided to tidy up and cut down the grass verges on the South Otterington side of the railway bridge. Martin will obtain a quote from Johnathan for cutting grass 3 times a year. Since the footpath disappeared, the road was widened about 1foot to accommodate sewerage works, once it is tidied up it will be easier to determine if this will be a problem.   

Put on next months agenda to discuss further.  

f. Mr & Mrs Watts

The PC had received another email from Mr and Mrs Watts which expressed that they were dissatisfied with the short and to the point reply to their original email. Iain concluded that this matter was dealt with in a professional manner and no further action would be necessary. 

g. Duke of Edinburgh Volunteers

They have done a good job of painting the living wall frame. Councillors discussed what other jobs they can do in the villages. The 4 lads have got 50 hours each making 200 hours in total. They suggested helping with some aspects of redoing South Otterington church green parking area by filling the grate with sand etc. Some of the seats dotted around the villages require painting and Keith advised they need brushing down with a wire brush before applying paint. They will start with the two on church green. Ken requested they paint the swing gate at St Michaels and All Angles, Maunby and some village posts and signs. Keith will repair any seats if necessary before they are painted. Ken had already organised painting the seats in Maunby during lockdown.  

Celia said the volunteers are keen and willing to get started. 

Correspondence for consideration

a. Parish Council Police Report

Iain informed councillors about the contents of the police report there was 1 case of anti-social behaviour and 2 other crimes which are unknown.

The report containing information on “Operation Boundary” which is a scheme the police are doing in an effort to reduce the number of motor offensives such as speeding, driving whilst on their mobile phone, drunk driving, not wearing seat belts etc. They have already pulled up over 160 people. Police will monitor various random locations around the county without given notice as to where they will be. 

b. Parish Council Borrowing for Purchase of Community Pub (Buck Inn, Maunby)

Residents of Maunby have formed an action group in the hope of preventing the pub (Buck Inn) from closing as the current owners has put it up for sale and it was granted planning permission to change the use to a dwelling 8th April 2021.
 

The PC had been made aware of its ability to loan monies from the treasury under certain criteria, as no PC Councillors have any experience or knowledge of this process, Ken had found Georgina, the Parish Clerk from Church Fenton, who has completed a number of loans for various activates and was invited to the tonight’s meeting to give an overview and guidance of the process.

 

Georgina briefly explained the process of applying for a loan, there is a three-page form to fill in, need to contact HDC to get the band D to work out the average over three years (this figure is needed if planning to put up precept to cover cost) a parish survey to be completed by parish residents consisting of questions: Are you happy in principle with PC to go ahead with this project? Are you happy for us to buy this?   Are you happy for the precept to go up by a maximum amount? (if effecting precept) This form should be made easily returned by different ways including by email, post or pass on to parish councillor to ensure the best response. The survey would need to be done over the three villages in our parish. The clerk would need to write a report to full council and finally put it to YLCA who will stamp it. 

Realistic timeframe 6-8 weeks to complete.

 

Georgina shared her knowledge, experience and thoughts on how loans could work for our Parish.

Georgina gave an example, if an asset costs £450,000 loan over 50 years at 2.3% interest repayments would be £15,200 a year or £1266 a month. To be clear this is a loan that needs repaying not a grant or funding. 

 

Basically, there are two options with the loans, A) half yearly annuity repayment option and B) half yearly EIP. Both are paid twice a year. There is some flexibility as to how it is drawn, for example, initially to pay for valuations, solicitors fees etc and later may need to pay for refurnishing. Georgina explained that Church Fenton pays 14 instalments a year which they pass on the cost of the loan and other costs including an admin fee as they have had to become VAT registered (charged to the CBS) this enables the PC to be cost neutral. 

 

The PC own the asset and take the loan out through the public loans board. To protect the PC from debt Church Fenton, use the community benefit society (CBS) which is a legal society with different legal principles the CBS can charge tenants more than the loan repayment to make a profit which is used to upkeep the asset. Taking a bond from tenants will help protect the PC from any debt.  The loan and the CBS work independently of each other. Some further investigation is needed to define the details.

 

Ken was pleased that the PC have learnt about this scheme as it may be used in the future. It was agreed that the PC would need to do more research on the PWLB and Keith would contact the YLCA. 

 

The councillors went to discuss other associated issues and scenarios before Iain concluded that we need to set up a small committee to deal with this. They need to investigate this loan further and discuss all findings in the next PC meeting. We can then decide if it is something we want to pursue. Now this loan has come to our attention, Keith advised that we have a duty to the community to look into it.

 

The PC Clerk is to contact the chairperson of The Buck Inn Action Group to invite them to the next PC meeting to discuss and provide information to support the consideration of the PWLB.

Put on agenda for further discussion at next PC meeting.
c. David Dwerryhouse (Memorial Seat)

Keith has liaised with Neil (David’s son) on seat selection and location. The seat can be placed on any village green but if they want it near the road, we will have to contact highways.

d. BT Phone Box Removal (South Otterington, DL7 9HS)

Councillors were in favour of this and wondered when it would be removed as it was listed to be removed 18 months ago. Iain didn’t have the date to hand. Ken advised it took 5 years to remove the one in Maunby. 

e. The River Wiske – Mike Furness

Mike is a local landowner at Glebe Farm, South Otterington. Mike’s farm is located close to the river Wiske. Mike’s land is a flood area but he is concerned the Wiske floods for longer and more frequent than it previously did. 

On Saturday Mike walked from Swale head to South Otterington and noticed several issues that are causing blockages.  

Mike has contacted Kevin Hollinrake, James Copeland (NFU), Cllr Brian Phillips and Mattew Cook (asset drainage board) in an effort to get the river dredged or at least some recognition that something should be done by the environment agency (EA). It is thought that it was 26 years since any work was done to improve the river. Mike advised that some of his silk banks have been given a field number by DEFRA as they thought it was land. This concern is shared by his neighbouring landowners. 

Cllr Baker commented that the EA had previously been advised of the situation and haven’t done anything.  He remembers the EA explaining that they are moving away from dredging rivers by controlling the flow and allowing it to flood in an effort to protect wildlife (fish and cray fish) and protecting properties further down the river.  

Mike hoped by seeking the support of the PC it would add another voice and encourage the environmental agency to take action. 

Cllr Phillips recalls it is more than four years since an EA representative attended our PC meeting. He commented it is the landowner’s responsibility to remove fallen trees etc. Cllr Phillips commented he had previously pushed the EA about the Wiske without success. 

Two other landowners have approached Keith with similar concerns (landowners south of Glebe Farm) they recognise it does flood but it is the number of times it is underwater especially as the winters seem to be getting wetter.

Iain concluded it may be worthwhile contacting Kirby Wiske PC and that a couple of councillors will meet with Mike and come up with a plan that can be put to the PC and hopefully put something together for the EA to act upon.

Put on agenda for next month’s PC meeting. 

f. “Please Take Your Litter Home” sign 

HDC contacted Iain offering free of charge signs to display around the villages as there has been an increase in litter dropping. These signs are 900mm x 600mm, large enough to be visible to drivers. The councillors discussed the possibility of displaying the signs along the A167 and decided to decline the offer as they thought there would be too much signage and it wouldn’t be effective. ken commented that Maunby has got more of a problem with dog owners not picking up and disposing of dog poo rather than litter.   

Miscellaneous Correspondence for noting –

Planning Matters – New Planning Applications

a. Removal of a single storey extension and construction of a new two storey wing, including modifications to existing house to form new main entrance with entrance porch over.! Parklands, Newby Wiske, North Yorkshire DL7 9JN. Mr Kieron Doran. Ref: 21/00583/FUL

No objections, not visual from neighboring residents.

b. Outline applications with all matters reserved, for the demolition of existing dwelling and outbuildings and residential development of five dwellings. Porch House, South Otterington, North Yorkshire, DL7 9HT. Mr and Mrs R Nasby. Ref: 21/00555/OUT

Previously got planning for 9 dwellings of affordable housing which they have changed as considered not viable. Councilors don’t like the idea of the houses no longer affordable. Celia under the impression the land they are built on floods. Councilors dissatisfied for two reasons housing not affordable for young people in village and flooding.

c. Application for approval of reserved matters (considering access, appearance, landscaping, layout and scale) to previously approved application 20/02354/OUT for Outline application with some matters reserved for residential development of 5No. dwellings with access from Stainthorpe Row. OS Field 7434 South Otterington, Mr Richard Sweeting. Ref: 21/00718/REM

Councillors discussed the altered entrance councillors have no objections. 

Planning Matters – Granted – 

a. Extension to an existing building to form additional cold store and formation of a loading bay. Newby Foods Ltd, Marylands, Newby Wiske. Mr D Manning. Ref: 21/00174/FUL

b. Application for removal of 240m of hedgerow. Home Farm, Newby Wiske. Mr P Richardson. Ref: 21/00347/HNA
c. Removal of defective structure and formation on new extension with level access to rear of dwelling, new porch structure and new entrance canopy to give wheelchair access, new window openings and new externally fixed insulation with rendered covering. Roselyn, South Otterington DL7 9HT. Mr and Mrs B Gregory. Ref: 21/00338/FUL
d. Change of use of public house (including first floor manager’s accommodation) to form 1no dwellinghouse, and change of use of public house curtilage to form domestic curtilage to proposed dwellinghouse. Buck Inn, Maunby. Messers M and P Stokes. Ref: 20/02444/fUL

The local community are very disappointed that this was granted and are seeking advice from Pub is the Hub and other groups as to whether the process undertaken by HDC was flawed. They are seeking information from HDC under the freedom of information act, have written to MP Kevin Hollinrake and Rishi Sunak and will be inviting members of the Council to their next meetings. The action group meet every Sunday. The PC support the Action Group efforts to challenge HDC Planning.
Planning Matters – Refused

Planning Matters arising from previous minutes - 

Financial Matters

Money in bank as of 01/04/21 - £14,194.94                                            

a. Payment of accounts 

Clerk salary (D. Robson)                                                       £100.40

Clerk expenses                                                                         £20.00

K. Bowe (posts & post crate for living wall                            £42.42

K. Bowe (wood posts) Hire of post hole borer                        £49.72

North Yorkshire Timber (Marine plywood for living wall)   £181.30

BHIB Insurance                                                                      £303.54 

Irrigation for living wall                                                           £75.30

Living Wall
Iain has purchased the irrigation system which will draw water from the solar water pump and water the plants every couple of days or so. 

Need to clarify the cost of materials with Andrew as it is unclear if the PC can claim back the VAT.

South Otterington Church Green

Contractors are hired to complete the rest of the green, they are due to start work in the second or third week in May. Let the Duke of Edinburg lads know so they can fill in the sand.

b. Money received None
Any Other Business requiring urgent consideration

Yorkshire Water Pump at Maunby

While discussing Mike Furness river concerns Ken commented that when the river is in full flood the Yorkshire Water pump at Church Farm shuts down backing sewerage into properties in Maunby. Cllr Phillips enquired if Yorkshire Water are aware of this – they are and are blaming rain water as the cause. Ken explained they were advised to fit a one-way value to prevent this from happening however it leaves limited toilet capacity if the river floods for long periods of time.

Cllr Baker commented that he experienced a similar problem in Sessay and advised the whole village to complain to provoke a response from the EA.

Remote Meetings

From the 7th May remote meetings are no longer permitted by NYCC by government ruling. 

Clerk to check with village hall committee if the PC are allowed to hold the meeting there and what covid rules we will have to comply with. (numbers attending, face covering etc) 

Next meeting 7.00pm on Thursday 20th May. (AGM starting at 7pm) At South Otterington village hall.

Chairman Signature………………………………. Date………………………..
	    

	
	
	


